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SELECTION OF NEWS APPEARED ON OUR WEB SITE

1st – 18th February 2008 
General House - 18/02/2008

Meeting of the General Council with the members of the General Administration 
Taking the pulse of the life of the Institute 
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Earlier we shared a shortened version of the news from this meeting. We can now expand on the details concerning the information offered by the General Council to the members of the General Administration following the winter sessions. 

Marist Foundation for International Solidarity 
Sara Paciroli, a lay person who works in BIS, explained the steps that the General Council is taking to prepare the statutes, to obtain legal recognition from the Government of Italy for “FMS International" as "a non profit making organization of social utility" (in Italian it is simplified with the acronym "onlus"), and to implement the bodies that will make it efficient. This new Marist institution, at the service of the whole Institute, created by the General Council and complementary to BIS, seeks to develop programmes for the collection of funds for solidarity in the Institute and to sponsor the defence of the rights of children in our Marist educational works. 

Mission ad gentes 
The Brothers who are taking part in the Programme mission ad gentes and whose mother tongue is not English have the opportunity to begin learning that language in Chicago. In Davao they are following a course of a month’s duration on personal discernment about the missionary call and of discernment of the countries to which they might be assigned. After these experiences the General Council decides each Brother's destination. 

In Davao the fourth group has begun the process with 12 Brothers. So far the number of Brothers sent on mission is 48: Bangladesh (7), Cambodia (3), Northern India (4), Algeria (4), Canada (5), Cuba (6), Haiti (3), and West África (2). There are two countries where the Brothers are, whose names cannot be divulged for reasons of discretion and security. In total there are 10 Brothers, five in each country. Of the 48 Brothers that at the moment are taking part in the programme 20 work outside Asia: Algeria (4), Canada (5), Cuba (6), Haiti (3) West Africa (2). With the Project ad gentes the Brothers are established in six new countries: Bangladesh, Cambodia, India, Thailand and two more whom we cannot name. 

Restructuring of Asia 
The "Eastern Asia" province has been constituted, being made up of the following countries: Malaysia, Singapore, Korea, Philippines, plus two more countries that we do not mention. The Province of "Southern Asia" consists of Sri Lanka, Pakistan and India. With the restructuring of these Provinces there has also been created the "Mission ad gentes" Sector whose Superior is Brother Mike de Waas and the Administrator Brother Jude Pieterse 

Preparatory Commission for the 21st General Chapter 
Brother Maurice Berquet explained the working plan of the preparatory Commission of the 21st General Chapter. This commission looked at all that will be needed for the work of the Chapter. It organizes, among other things, the comparison of the documents that reach the General Council and the answers from the consultation with the Brothers, the material preparation and the revision of the Regulations for the Chapter. After having taken a poll in the whole institute, it must prepare a "working document ", to be used as a guide for the capitulants. 

The preparatory Commission is made up of Brothers Carlos Vélez (Puerto Rico), Graham Neist (Australia), Albert Nzabonaliba (Rwanda), Lindley Sionosa (Philippines), João Carlo Dado Prado (Brazil), Josep María Soteras (Catalonia), Luis Sobrado Vicar General, Maurice Berquet, General Counsellor and Sean Sammon, Superior General 

The working programme has looked at the following dates for the meetings: February 2008, 11-16 July 21-26 2008 and December of 2008. 

International assembly of Marist mission in Mendes, Brazil 
Brother Emili opened his presentation on Mendes by recalling the following appraisal of Brother Seán Sammon: "The meeting in Mendes on Marist mission and the beatification of our Brothers martyrs have been two great events in the recent history of the Institute." 

Then he pointed out that it is the first time that a meeting of Brothers and lay people has taken place to share the mission that we have in common. In the previous General Chapters, the lay people were present, but only as guests. This meeting opens future horizons as much for the Brothers as for the lay people. It was preceded by many local, provincial and regional meetings. Practically all the Provinces were involved. 

Next he explained the methodology used to energize the assembly, helping to show what each one had in his heart to share. 

With everyone contributing to the final document which invites us to a revolution of the heart, opening to the breath of the Spirit, to rediscover the Marist presence in evangelisation, the new challenges in Marist education, the defence and promotion of the rights of children and the young people and a shared Marist mission the Marist dream which each one of us carries in our heart. 

Brother Pau Fornells, in his personal testimony of what the International Assembly of Mendes had been for him affirmed that there are “new impulses in the Institute, a new spirit, a new freshness and the discovery of the vocation of the lay Marist and re-evaluation of its presence among us". Mendes was lived as a prophetic moment, with passion and with the will to transmit the fire that was lit there, to every place in the Marist world. 

Three new dimensions were highlighted: the defence of the rights of children, the experience of internationality concerning the lay people and the co responsibility of Brothers and lay people. Not everyone experienced an identical process, but in their diversity, they have discovered a deep sense of identity. 

Remodelling of the Hermitage 
Brother Onorino has taken part in numerous meetings as a member of the Commission that has studied the project of remodelling the Hermitage. He explained, through a power-point presentation, the work of restructuring by the historical architectural group and the new constructions that are planned. He also spoke of the international community responsible for integrated welcome by Brothers and lay people. This community has as its mission to help the pilgrims who come to the Hermitage experience a true sense of Marist life, a moment that raise the Marist heart. 

The "Year of Marist spirituality” 
Brother Antonio Ramalho highlighted some of the achievements that have marked the Year of Marist spirituality. It opened with a chain of prayers that united the Marist world. All the provinces received the document Water from the Rock, the Web page was given a special space, meetings were organized to present the document and retreats took place to deepen its contents; formation itineraries have been planned, often encouraged by the Brothers. Besides the four official languages, the book “Water from the Rock" has been translated and published in Italian, Tamil, Dutch, and German. 

The Year of Marist spirituality will be officially closed on October 12 2008. The provinces that began it three months later will conclude it at the end of the civil year 2008. 

General House - 15/02/2008

Brother Superior General and General Council’s Calendar 
Activities to be carried out in the period February - June 
Meetings in Rome
February 11-16: Preparatory Commission of the 21º General Chapter.

February 17-19: Commission for Marist Studies online, integrated in the Network of Marist Universities

March 02-08: Members of the future Welcome community of N.D. de l’Hermitage

March 25-29: Commission for Marist Youth Ministry. Second meeting to prepare a Guide for Marist ministry.

April 24-26: MAG Council

May 05-11: Commission to work on the document on Vocation of Marist Laity. Third meeting.

May 13-14: Commission for the Evangelical Use of Goods with the Africa Provincials 

May 19: Starting summer Plennary sessions.

General Council’s visits 
February 22 - March 22: Ibérica Province (Emili and Peter)

February 22 - March 25: Central America Province (Antonio and Pedro)

March 01 – April 30: Provinces of Sydney and Melbourne (Maurice and Théoneste)

March 27 – April 30: Norandina Province (Antonio and Pedro)

March 31- April 28: Compostela Province (Emili and Peter)

Superior General’s visits
February 17 – March 05: Mediterránea Province

April 01 – April 15: North Central Brazil

There are no dates for the visit to New Zealand yet.

Oceania Enlarged General Council
May 02 - May 05: Preparation

May 05 – May 09: Meeting of the General Council and Oceania’s Provincial Councils in Auckland NZ 

Brazil - 14/02/2008

Meeting of vocation directors of FMS Brazil 
Themes of vocation ministry in FMS Brazil up to 2014 
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A meeting was held in Campinas, São Paulo, from January 14 to 19 in order to demonstrate a real commitment to vocation ministry in the Marist Administrative Units. The meeting was for vocation promoters, and was organized and run by the interprovincial Commission for Vocation Ministry and Initial Formation (CIFAV). The Commission is concerned with vocations for Brothers as well as the Laity of UMBRASIL. 

Seventy-four participants, Brothers and lay people, took part, coming from the three Marist Provinces and one Marist District. Joining the group were Brothers Ernesto Sánchez (Rome), Alberto Guillermo Aparicio (Argentina), Carlos Vélez (Puerto Rico), and Sisters Silvia Sanz Diego (Marist Sister) and Cirlene Sasso (Scalabrinian). One should highlight the presence of the UMBRASIL team which was represented by F. Wagner Cruz (executive secretary), Mércia Procópio (councilor for Mission) et Mauri Alves (councilor for Management).

Using the symbol of « garden » as starting point, the participants engaged in several activities. There were intense moments of prayer and celebration, sharing of experiences, small group activities, relaxation, time to deepen the themes being treated. On one of the days, Mr. Rezende Avelar offered an analysis of the situation and the phenomenology of young people. On another day, Father Francisco Salm touched on the theological question: vocation and life goals. 

On the next to last day, during the morning session, Brother Ernesto Sánchez gave a beautiful talk about the real situation of vocation promotion in the Institute. He did so by relating his personal experience of how his vocation arose during the time he was a Marist student. 

Comme fruit du vécu de ces journées, quelques lignes d’action ont été élaborées qui orienteront le travail d’animation des vocations du Brésil mariste jusqu’en 2014 :

- Revitalisation du sens de la consécration baptismale et religieuse mariste des laïcs et des frères ;

- Intensification de la présence significative des frères auprès des enfants et des jeunes;

- Renforcement de la coopération entre frères et laïcs ;

- Investissement dans la formation, la qualification et l’accompagnement des promoteurs des vocations;

- Développement de plans, programmes et projets d’animation des vocations, basés sur les réalités juvéniles

- Structuration de la culture des vocations chrétienne et mariste.

As fruit of what was experienced at the meeting, several action plans were worked up so as to give a sense of direction to vocation promotion in Marist Brasil from the present up to 2014. 

- To revitalize the sense (according to lay or religious status) of Baptismal consecration and of religious consecration;

- To intensify the important presence of Brothers among children and young people:

- To reinforce cooperation between Brothers and lay people;

- To invest in the formation, preparation and support of vocation promoters;

- To develop for the promotion of vocations: plans, programs and projects which are based upon the realities which young people face;

- To create a structure on which a culture of vocations can be built, a culture of Christian vocation and a culture of Marist vocation. 

France - 13/02/2008

Preparations have begun to celebrate the 50th anniversary of the inauguration of the Chapel 
The Chapel of Rosey celebrates 
The Community of brothers living at Rosey are preparing to celebrate the 50th anniversary of the completion of the chapel dedicated to St. Marcellin Champagnat. The Chapel was inaugurated in 1958; it was built beside the birth place of Marcellin, in the village of Rosey. For the beatification of Marcellin, Marists around the world raised enough money to build the side chapel of the Hermitage, where the mortal remains of Marcellin are, and the Chapel of Rosey, beside the house where our founder was born.

The Chapel of Rosey has been the focus of pilgrimages of brothers, teachers, pupils, alumni and devotees of Champagnat for fifty years. Thanks to the opportunities offered by the building, it is possible to spend a beautiful day visiting the birth village of Marcellin, seeing the places where he was born and where he spent his childhood, the room he used as a seminarist, the place where he taught catechism to the people of the village, etc. At the same time, it is possible to celebrate the Eucharist or hold meetings in the large halls that can be made available to anyone upon request.

To commemorate the anniversary, the brothers who look after the Chapel are preparing a programme that includes an exhibition to discover the Marist world, which will also be a chance to take part personally in the event. For this reason, the brothers of the community invite any brothers or laypeople who have already been on a pilgrimage to Rosey, engaged now in the Marist mission around the world, to take part in the event by sending a testimony of what the visit to Rosey meant for them. Testimonies can consist in photos or other visual documents, videos or any kinds of mementos, accompanied by a short description of the event portrayed, specifying the dates.

The celebrations for the anniversary will end on 1st June, on Sunday, with the Holy Mass and several other activities.

Send documents to:
Frères Maristes

Le Rosey

42660 Marlhes - France

Phillipines - 12/02/2008
New Group in Davao 
Mission Ad Gentes 
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Last month, the fourth group of Brothers began the discernment program in Davao to discern the call to Mission Ad Gentes. Bro. Luis Garcia Sobrado, Vicar General, went to Davao to officially welcome and encourage these Brothers. He told them, “You are leaving everything that was familiar to you and have dared to move into deep unknown waters. Like in the case of Saints Peter and Andrew, you probably heard remarks from people close to you that wonder if you would be out of your mind to move into the deep waters of being a missionary in Asia today”
So far, 34 Brothers have discerned a call to Mission Ad Gentes, mostly to Asian countries, which is the thrust of the program, but some also have gone to other countries where the presence of the Brothers is needed. These 34 Brothers have been sent to 8 countries, 6 of them in Asia.
After thanking the Brothers in this 4th group in Davao, Bro. Luis remarked that “the project depends to a very great extent on the ability and generosity of Brothers like yourselves who are able to say yes to God and to say yes to the poor youth and children of Asia and yes to the invitation of Brother Superior General. Thank you for taking up the challenge of leaving behind very successful ministries and ways of life, loved cultures, families and, like Abraham, being ready to move into unexplored territories.”
There are another two groups of Brothers waiting to go to the 5th and 6th session in Davao. Let us pray for the Brothers in this 4th group as they use this 5 months of discernment, but also for all the Brothers who are presently in mission countries, and all those who have volunteered to be sent on mission. 

General House - 08/02/2008

A history of the founders of the four Marist branches presented simultaneously 
Travellers in Hope - Something new for Marist patrimony 
The book Travellers in Hope has just appeared in a Spanish edition. The book’s author is Brother Frederick McMahon of the Sydney Province. 

The publication arouses double interest. For one thing, the book treats the material by means of an interesting perspective; that of presenting simultaneously the lives and actions of the founders and foundresses of the four Marist congregations. The book reveals the relationships among the found-ers and, weaving their stories together, offers an account of what occurred during the founding period of the congregations. In addition, the book highlights the person of Marcellin Champagnat as to the role he played in assisting the development of the Marist branches, a fact that lead Pope Benedict XV to call Marcellin “co-founder of the Society of Mary.”

The book is not merely another entry in the Marist bibliography, but a work with unique character-istics. Written in a lively and engaging style, the book elicits the reader’s attention from the very start. The author relies on a chronological framework, while weaving into one account the mater-ials which concern the Marist pioneers, all the while keeping the historical events in relation with the nascent Society of Mary.

The book has three sections. The first reveals the principal concerns of those who had the leading roles, living as they did not far from one another and, in a certain sense, working together under the guidance of the Marist ideal. The second section highlights the personal history of the main characters. As each one followed a personal path, the communal spirit which existed originally became less clear, each group coming into greater individuated importance. The book’s third section sums up the history of the Society of Mary from 1845 to Colin’s death in l875.

The edition was sponsored by Brother Pedro Herreros, General Councillor charged with the formation of Brothers who study the patrimony of the Institute. 

General House - 06/02/2008

The Preparatory Commission and the General Council make an assessment of the Assembly in Mendes 
Marist International Mission Assembly 
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On Saturday 12th and Sunday 13th January 2008, the preparatory Commission implementing the Marist International Mission Assembly gathered in order to draft a report for the General Council. On Monday 14th, the two bodies worked together the whole day long.

The goal of the Commission was to make an assessment of the process, both at local level, with the Provincial and Regional Assemblies, and at an international level, with the Assembly that gathered at Mendes. The Commission was also to present some suggestions to the General Council concerning the follow-up to the themes that were discussed and to the initiatives that came up.

With regard to the objectives set for the Assembly, the Commission and the General Council deemed that they were fully achieved. The Assembly proved an experience of international approach at all levels of the Institute. One of the aspects that were stressed the most was the discovery of a sense of belonging to an international Institute. This approach was important and it will be even more so in the future. For some, the event was the opportunity to initiate a path of conversion; for others, it was a chance to renew one’s personal commitment and strengthen one’s passion for the Marist mission. Many people said that the Holy Spirit was truly present during the entire process. The Assembly highlighted the issue of co-responsibility: brothers and laypeople were involved at the same level. And it was a chance to go deeper into the understanding of the Marist vocation of brothers and laypeople, though it will be necessary to continue examining this theme in the future.

With regard to the development of the process, that involved local stages, provincial and regional, that flowed into the meeting at Mendes, it was underlined that the choice was proven correct, and that for many provinces and regions it was indeed a valuable instrument. The material produced in order to assist the preparatory process was also deemed of great use. The assessment given by all the participants in Mendes before the end of the meeting was extremely positive and completely satisfying.

The Commission did underline also some weaker points that were written down so as to offer them as an aid to those concerned if in the future it were decided to renew such an experience.

During the meeting of the Commission with the General Council, an element that was strongly stressed was that in the final document of Mendes one could perceive the voice of God addressing several appeals to the Institute, which are actually a challenge to our responsibility today.

The Council received a few suggestions from the Commission and it will devise ways to follow-up the Assembly and bear this event of the Spirit into the life of the Institute in the year to come. Some initiatives shall be implemented as soon as possible.

At the end of the meeting, Brother Sean Sammon, the Superior General, thanked each of the participants for the wonderful collaboration, for the great efforts made and the extraordinary sense of team work established, which allowed the work to be done well. During his speech the Brother Superior General insisted on the fact that two highly significant recent events have characterised in one way or another recent history of the Marists: the Assembly of Mendes and the beatification of our martyr Brothers.

The participants in the evaluation were: Bro. Alphonse Balombe (D. R. of the Congo); Chema Pérez Soba (Spain), Dilma Alves Rodrigues (Brazil), Erica Pegorer (Australia), Bro. Juan Miguel Anaya (General Administration), Bro. Pau Fornells (General Administration), Bro. Pedro Herreros (General Administration), and Bro. Emili Turú (General Administration). Bro. John Y Tan (Philipines) was not able to attend the meeting, as he was ill in those days. 

Spain - 05/02/2008

El Escorial Marist Spirituality Center 
The HORIZONS Program 
A new, on-going formation program will get under way in the month of April. It was conceived as an initiative of the Religious Life Commission with the General Council’s support. The program, named HORIZONS, is aimed at Brothers who are around thirty years of age. The “horizon” in question is the one which invites a Brother to look beyond himself, to undertake a pilgrimage, to search, to move out of the places where he lives and works. It is upon the heights that one perceives the breath of the horizon. If you do not climb, you do not get the vision. 

The reason for creating the program lies in the importance of the stage of life in question, a time for stabilizing one’s life-project before God, a time for strengthening one’s commitment to the call that God has given. The stage of life is one for which, in general, no special formation program has been offered, at either Province or Institute levels. The two months being proposed would assist the effort of interiorizing personal growth, of establishing a basis for such growth. The process begins in the call one has been given by God to live life at the heart of the Marist charism. 
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The outline of the program was developed after consulting with young Brothers and Brothers with formation experience. The themes are based on a weekly rhythm, and they highlight key elements of human and religious growth which arise during the stage of life concerned. Among those who are playing key roles in the program are: Brothers Sean, Benito, Pau, Lluís Serra, Jaume Parés, Josep M. Soteras, Afonso, Javier. In addition, there are: José Luis Martínez (Augustinian), Jesús Espeja (Dominican), Pepa Torres (female apostolic religious), Cosme Puerto (Dominican), Maite Melendo (lay person), Pilar Liso (Theresian Sister). 

The course work is basically experiential, helping the participant to understand his experience in a new way, to put it into words, to reflect upon it and to share it. All of that is to be accomplished with a healthy dose of personal effort. Among the various pedagogical tools are a weekly interview and small group dynamics. We wish to provide a path of personal interiorization which should help the Brother develop his relationship with God and with his confreres, and to experience the gift of community. The personal interiorization would help him get out of his routines so as to investigate and explore, something necessary if one wishes to find the paths by which God is directing the way ahead. 

The participants are invited to compose a few pages regarding their personal story as a way of preparing for the program. The exercise reinforces the course methodology, evidently more experiential than doctrinal. Such a manner of proceeding responds to the desire of “drinking from one’s own well.” It seeks to help the participant understand and accept his personal history, as a springboard for the two months’ experience.

For the Escorial Team, the new program is a challenge which is shared by our Provinces. The goal is to develop the vitality and quality of life of the Brothers in the age group concerned. While we are still in the process of preparing the program, we ask the prayers of those who share the same challenge. 

Br. Javier Espinosa. 

General House - 01/02/2008

From the Superiors of the four Marist branches: a common letter 
The branches of the Marist family prepare their General chapters 
The Superior Generals of the four Marist branches are Judith Moore, SMSM; Monica O’Brien, SM; Jan Hulshof, SM; and Seán Sammon, FMS. They have addressed a single letter to the “priests, Sisters, Brothers and lay persons who are called to live the Marist charism.” Dated January 1, 2008, feast of Mary, Mother of God, the letter is entitled, «Marist life and Mission: Gifts of the Spirit for our Times.» 

The idea of the letter arose because the four branches of the Marist Family will soon be holding their General Chapters. The Marist Sisters’ Chapter will begin in June of this year. Three months later, it will be turn of the Marist Missionary Sisters, gathering at their Rome headquarters along the Via Cassia. The Marist Fathers and the SM Brothers will hold their Chapter one year later, as will the Little Brothers of Mary: these Chapters are planned for the later half of 2009. 

The letter makes reference to «the process of renewal» which has been a beneficent force among the religious families, a look back towards the origins, when «men and women who founded each branch of the Society of Mary were dreamers,» thinking about the future, and “doers” who actualized their plans, because they were truly «eager to make the whole world Marist».

The members of the four Marist Family branches are now getting ready for their coming Chapters. This then is the time to «foster a true spirit of collaboration among us that will nurture the ongoing life and mission of the whole Marist Family.”

The original vision of the first Marists included priests, Sisters, Brothers and laity: «Our history over many years has led each of our branches in many different directions. We have a great deal to learn from one another and an equal amount to share».

The letter closes with an invitation «to build another century of Marist life and mission» in concert with the laity. In preparing the four General Chapters, special attention has been given to those Marist laity from all around the globe who have demonstrated a lively interest regarding the Chapter sessions to be held in the coming two years. The letter alludes to the multiform reality in which Marist laity live their lives across the world. «Their movement is worldwide in nature, but because of the diversity found in its structures and lack of a single leadership for its many faces, direct communication with all those involved can be difficult.» All the same, the Superiors hope that the message conveyed in this letter «will be shared not only with our brothers and sisters in consecrated life but with our lay partners as well.» 
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